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The Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change (IPCC)(1) and others (2) state that climate 
change is adversely affecting health and requires engagement of various sectors of society for 
effective action. Hence this submission agrees strongly with the Inquiry’s premise that the 
planning system should “ensure people are protected from climate change impacts” 
particularly their health and that it is a responsibility of all levels of government. 

This submission would like the Portfolio Committee to consider local and state government 
climate change adaptation plans. Climate change adaptation planning as described by the 
IPCC includes risk assessment, a list of actions (which could include land use management 
legislation, advocacy, education, funding, programs and engagement with the community) 
and a timeline for monitoring and evaluation. 

In 2023 less than 50% of NSW’s 128 local government areas has a climate change adaptation 
plan. Some NSW local governments, in their climate change adaptation plan, acknowledge 
the importance of land management planning in risky areas. For example, Penrith local 
government’s climate change adaptation plan aims to, “Ensure land use planning systems and 
planning and development controls reduce community exposure to risks from known hazards, 
and new development and infrastructure is designed to specifications that enhance 
resilience.” (3) 

Unfortunately, many NSW local government climate change adaptation plans unlike the 
Penrith plan do not refer to “development approvals”, “planning powers” or “land 
management” which suggests that many local governments do not appreciate the usefulness 
of these planning powers to assist in climate change adaptation. Promotion of these planning 
powers could be useful. Most climate change adaptation plans on the other hand routinely 
describe risk and identify vulnerable populations in the community such as the elderly or very 
young. 

The proportion of local governments with a formal climate adaptation plan, varies by state 
throughout Australia. A higher number of climate change adaptation plans in Victoria 
compared to other states may be related indirectly to legislation such as Victoria’s Public 
health Act(4) and Climate Change Act(5) A first step to improving the planning process could 
thus be to increase these plans with legislation. 
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